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Intelligence Division 

 

The Division title had changed in late ’79 from the 

Tactical Support Division to the Intelligence Division and 

I was instantly an Intelligence Investigator.  That meant 

investigative assignments vs. surveillance assists.  During 

the first months of 1980, after pursuing commonality in a 

sudden rise in regional armed robberies, I discovered that 

several of the suspects in commercial robbers seemed to 

have some relationship.  Their methods, targets, time of 

day all had unusual similarities.  My partner, Bob Braaten 

and I looked further into available records and pursued 

criminal information from other agencies.  We found the 

connection.   

 

It was one of those career-builder cases.  In 1976, the 

Superintendent of the Oregon State Penitentiary, Hoyt Cupp, 

discovered that a violent prison gang, known as “The 

Family”, was actively engaged in organized prison unrest 

and other criminal activities inside the prison system.  

The Superintendent ordered a comprehensive investigation 

and a series of actions to remedy his problem.  However, 

until 1980, Superintendent Cupp’s information was never 

disseminated to any law enforcement agencies in the region.  

In 1980, many “Family” members were on the outside, engaged 

in criminal activities:  frequenting similar drug sources, 

associating with similar contacts, victimizing similar 

targets, practicing similar criminal techniques, and 

running to similar hideouts.  In June 1980, we issued a 

comprehensive region-wide Intelligence Bulletin to all law 

enforcement agencies.  Below are an accompanying  Portland 

Police Memorandum, and a copy of the Superintendent’s memo: 

 



 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 

Soon Portland Police Bureau Detectives Ed Clark and Bob 

Benson joined our effort, and other regional law 



enforcement agencies began to focus investigations on these 

criminals, individually, and collectively.  As a result of 

intelligence information we compiled and disseminated, law 

enforcement officers from many of the region’s agencies 

would nab some of the area’s most notorious and dangerous 

active felons.  Of the thirty-three individuals identified 

in the original memo, thirty were arrested and incarcerated 

– but not before numerous shootings, robberies, murders 

including one brave police officer. 


